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VILLAGE OF ANTIOCH 
PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD – REGULAR MEETING 
Municipal Building:  874 Main Street, Antioch, IL 60002 

August 7, 2024 
 
A.  CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman McCarty called the August 7, 2024 regular meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board to order at 
7:01 pm at the Antioch Municipal Building. 
 
B.   PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The Planning and Zoning Board led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
C.   ROLL CALL 

Roll call indicated the following Commissioners were present: Carstensen, Misch, and Martinez. Also present 
were Chairman McCarty, Community Development Director Garrigan, Attorney Vasselli, and Recording Secretary 
Thiel. Absent: Commissioners Sanfilippo, Madigan, and Turner. 
 
D.  ANNOUNCEMENTS AND CORRESPONDENCE 

Director Garrigan introduced new Commissioner, Samantha Misch. 
 
E.  APPROVAL OF THE JULY 10, 2024 PLANNING & ZONING BOARD MEETING MINUTES AS PRESENTED 

Commissioner Martinez moved, seconded by Commissioner Carstensen, to approve the July 10, 2024 
Planning and Zoning Board meeting minutes as presented. 
Upon roll call, the vote was: 
YES: 3: Carstensen, Martinez, and McCarty. 
ABSTAIN: 1: Misch. 
NO: 0. 
ABSENT: 3: Sanfilippo, Madigan, and Turner. 
THE MOTION CARRIED. 
 
F.  PUBLIC COMMENT  
 None. 
 
G.  OLD BUSINESS 
1. PZB 24-07 – Consideration of a request for a Special Use for an assisted living and memory care facility 
located at the property commonly knowns as 991 E Route 173; PIN 02-15-200-005 

Director Garrigan stated this was a continuation of a public hearing. He stated staff met with the applicant and 
the First Fire Protection District (FFPD) to address concerns about the FFPD’s ability to provide emergency services 
to the facility. The revised preliminary engineering plans now includes a proposed fire lane. Additional interior changes 
have been made to allow the fire department clearer access into the building and the building will be fully sprinkled. 
The FFPD has reviewed the plan and submitted correspondence that states the applicant has addressed the FFPD’s 
concerns. Director Garrigan continued to explain that the applicant worked with staff to revise the landscape plan. An 
additional layer of evergreens will be 8 to 10 feet tall when planted and, after 5 years, will provide 100% opacity at full 
maturity. A line of evergreen trees has also been added along the northern perimeter of the property, consistent with 
the proposed landscaping along the eastern perimeter. Director Garrigan added that the applicant will provide an 
exhibit to address the concerns about the impact the proposed facility may have on the property values of the adjacent 
single-family homes. 
 
 Chairman McCarty inquired about the additional concern regarding parking. There was concern about 22 of 
the proposed 38 parking spaces being used by employees during all shifts. Director Garrigan advised that the 
proposed number of spaces is sufficient based on the ordinance and the operations manager believes there will be 
sufficient parking based on other existing facilities. 
 



APPROVED MINUTES 

Page 2 of 5 – August 7, 2024 Planning and Zoning Board – Regular Meeting 

 Secretary Thiel administered the oath to those wishing to testify. 
 
 Sam Martin, representative for Oasis Senior Living, stated there will be a total of 22 staff members but there 
will only be eight to nine staff members per shift. Chairman McCarty stated the board was previously advised that 
there would be 22 employees on shift at once. Mr. Martin clarified that the 22 employees would not be on shift at the 
same time. He further explained that they did some reconfiguring of the building and reduced the total number of 
apartments down to 82.  
 
 Commissioner Carstensen inquired about the size of the berm. Director Garrigan explained that due to the 
grading there are limitations on how big the berm can be. 
 
 Commissioner Martinez asked to review the landscape plan on the eastern perimeter. Director Garrigan 
clarified that the revised landscape plan includes two layers of evergreen trees along the eastern property line, 
adjacent to the single-family homes. He added that the fire lane is impervious grass paver. Commissioner Martinez 
asked if the Village could have the capability to inspect the trees and the applicant be held responsible for replacing 
any trees that die.  Director Garrigan explained that a condition can be incorporated into the Special Use that states 
a staff inspection be done every few years and the applicant be required to replace any dead landscaping. Attorney 
Vasselli confirmed this provision can be made.  
 
 Chairman McCarty asked for clarification on the width of the fire lane. He expressed concern that a fire truck 
will not be able to make the turn on the northeast corner. 
 
 Abhi Veer, Bono Consulting, explained that the FFPD is aware that an engine will not be able to clear the 
turning radius, but they still needed the 20-foot-wide fire lane on the north side of the building. Director Garrigan 
reiterated that the FFPD approved of the plan.  
 
 Attorney Vasselli admitted the letter from the FFPD to the records as “Exhibit A”. 
 
 Maria Colombus, Redwing View resident, expressed her concerns about the effects the development could 
have on the homes and properties of the residents located adjacent to the development. She advised the board that 
the Village’s Business Development Manager dismissed the residents’ concerns at one of the meetings held by the 
applicant. A petition has been created in objection to the development and currently contains 88 signatures. 
 
 Robert Opal, Redwing View resident and president of the Redwing View HOA, submitted the petition to the 
board. Attorney Vasselli admitted the petition to the records as “Exhibit B”. 
 
 Mr. Opal expressed his concerns regarding the parking, the size of the berm, tree coverage, and if the Village 
will hold the applicant responsible for any shortcomings. 
 
 Christian Guerra, Redwing View resident, shared his concerns regarding the impact the development may have 
on property values, traffic and safety, and light pollution. He further expressed concern that the facility will alter the 
character of the community. 
 
 Secretary Thiel administered the oath to William Long, Redwing View Resident, who wished to testify. 
 
 Mr. Long asked what would happen to the existing trees along the property lines. Chairman McCarty stated 
there will be some trees that will be saved, and some will be removed. He advised Mr. Long to submit a FOIA request 
for copies of the landscaping plans. 
 
 Commissioner Carstensen addressed the Redwing View residents in attendance. She stated the board and 
staff has worked hard to find a compromise with the applicant regarding the landscaping and lighting. She advised 
the residents that the utilities will have to follow code, and the Village has no control over Route 173. 
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 Ms. Colombus asked if there are designated turn lanes. Director Garrigan stated the applicant will require an 
IDOT access permit and there is potential that IDOT will require deacceleration turn lanes. Ms. Colombus further 
asked about parking for residents that drive and if the lighting will be pointed away from the residential homes. 
Chairman McCarty explained the lighting requirements. Mr. Martin stated residents of similar facilities do not typically 
drive and many of the residents don’t receive frequent visitors. The facility will offer transportation for the residents. 
He further addressed the concerns about ambulatory events.  
 
 Commissioner Carstensen informed the residents that the Village cannot assist with HOA issues. Attorney 
Vasselli confirmed that HOAs are independent bodies. 
 
 Commissioner Martinez explained his experience with having a three-story senior living facility located behind 
his property and sympathizes with the concerns expressed by the Redwing View residents.  
 
 Mr. Opal reiterated his concerns about ambulance lights, the berm, and light pollution.  
 
 Chairman McCarty stated that no decision has been predetermined. He asked again for clarification on the 
parking and number of employees per shift. Mr. Martin restated that there will be 22 employees spread across all 
three shifts and there will be an average of eight employees per shift. 
 

Commissioner Carstensen moved, seconded by Commissioner Martinez, to continue PZB 24-07 to the 
September 4, 2024 PZB Meeting. 
Upon roll call, the vote was: 
YES: 4: Carstensen, Misch, Martinez, and McCarty. 
NO: 0. 
ABSENT: 3: Sanfilippo, Madigan, and Turner. 
THE MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Before continuing to New Business, Attorney Vasselli explained to those in attendance the purview of the 
commission as a recommending body. 
 
H. NEW BUSINESS 
1. PZB 24-03 – Discussion regarding a concept plan for a CarMax Inventory Center on 86 acres at the 
Antioch Corporate Park at the property located North of IL Route 173 west of Brookfield Drive 

Director Garrigan briefly summarized the proposed concept plan for a CarMax vehicle inventory center on an 
86-acre property. He explained that 22 acres of the property will be set aside for future development. The property is 
currently zoned M-1, and the concept is permitted.  
 
 Secretary Thiel administered the oath to those wishing to testify. 
 
 Bruce Goldsmith, counsel for the applicant, provided additional context about the proposed facility. He added 
that the facility could bring revenue and jobs to the Village. 
 
 Attorney Vasselli asked if the proposed facility would be a dealership or a warehouse. Mr. Goldsmith answered 
it would be a wholesale dealership, so it would not generate sales tax revenue. 
 
 Steve Hudak, representative for CarMax, provided background on CarMax’s history and business model. He 
gave a brief overview of the site and the vision of the proposed facility. He further provided a breakdown of the number 
and roles of employees at the proposed facility.  
 
 David Miller, Johnson Research Group, presented a fiscal and economic impact study of the proposed facility. 
He explained the model used to determine the fiscal and economic impact and the model indicates the proposed 
facility could generate approximately $363,000 of annual general tax revenue for the Village. When the TIF expires, 
the Village would get approximately $18,000 in property tax revenue.  
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 Chairman McCarty asked Director Garrigan if, prior to further submittals, updated data will be provided under 
the current TIF guidelines. Director Garrigan stated the TIF has 11 years remaining, so most of the tax revenue will 
go to the TIF. The Village will collect 2% of the building fees and there will be substantial connection fees for the 
utilities.  
 
 Kelton McCoy, assistant to Mr. Hudak, provided aerial views of the subject property. He explained that the west 
side of the property is in a flood plain and is not buildable. Mr. McCoy reviewed the overall site plan, including 
stormwater, landscaping, and potential future expansion to the parking lot. Additionally, the site plan showed potential 
for an additional end user on the south portion of the site. Mr. Hudak explained that their planning team wanted to 
show on the site plan what the south portion of the site could potentially hold by a future user. The applicant does not 
have any need for it, but they wanted to illustrate how it could be used by a separate end user. 
 
 Jordan Tastad, engineer with Kimley-Horn, acknowledged that the Village has adopted Lake County’s 
stormwater ordinance. He provided an overview of the proposed stormwater management, which includes 
compensatory storage on the southwest corner of the site. Chairman McCarty asked how they plan to mitigate any 
oils, gases, etc. to prevent them from running to the creeks and wetlands. Mr. Tastad stated that runoff will be piped 
into the stormwater management facilities which will provide water quality volume and will allow any pollutants to settle 
in the pond before the water discharges into the creek. Plantings will also be at the bottom of the pond to filter 
pollutants.  
 
 Justin Opitz, Kimley-Horn, presented the traffic study which determined that Route 173 will be able to handle 
the additional traffic with minimal issues. 
 
 Mr. Goldsmith remarked that the TIF is currently operating negatively and reiterated that the proposed CarMax 
facility has the potential to bring more jobs and revenue to the Village. He further provided a summary of the concept 
plan presentation. 
 
 Commissioner Carstensen commended the representatives of the applicant on their presentation. She further 
asked Director Garrigan what will be done with the old Kia building. Director Garrigan stated the owner, Mr. Scarpelli, 
intends to reuse the property for some type of auto use. Commissioner Carstensen asked how many inquiries have 
been made on the subject property. Director Garrigan stated there has only been one other inquiry during his time 
with the Village.  
 
 Commissioner Carstensen asked if the residents adjacent to the subject property have been notified. Director 
Garrigan advised that the residents will be notified if the applicant proceeds with submitting a site plan or PUD. 
Chairman McCarty stated that the residents are located more that 250 feet from the subject property. Attorney Vasselli 
asked Mr. Goldsmith if the applicant will agree to notify the residents if they move forward. Mr. Goldsmith agreed to 
notifying the residents. 
 
 Commissioner Martinez asked if there would be two phases of construction. Director Garrigan explained that 
there is the potential for two phases if a user is identified for the 22-acre portion of the site. Mr. Goldsmith explained 
that it is too early in the process to know if both buildings would be both at the same time. Mr. Hudak clarified that, if 
they proceeded to build the facility in phases, the first phase would be construction of the wholesale auction building 
and the second phase would the construction of the reconditioning building. 
 
 Commissioner Martinez asked if the TIF would be extended if the facility is built in phases. Chairman McCarty 
stated the TIF works on a timeframe and ends in 11 years. Attorney Vasselli confirmed that there are no plans to 
extend the TIF. Mr. Goldsmith added that the TIF only deems where the tax revenue will go. 
 
 Chairman McCarty asked Director Garrigan to provide the board with information on the history and status of 
the TIF. Director Garrigan confirmed he can provide a summary and general background of the TIF. 
 
 Chairman McCarty asked if local construction companies will be hired as well as hiring employees local to the 
area. Mr. Hudak stated that the management team will likely come from other facilities and existing CarMax employees 
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could request to be transferred to the new facility, but he believes predominantly new hires will be local. He advised 
that the project will be put out to bid and they would try to award to local contractors.  
 

Commissioner Carstensen moved, seconded by Commissioner Misch, to send the concept plan for PZB 24-
03 to the Village Board for review. 
Upon roll call, the vote was: 
YES: 4: Carstensen, Misch, Martinez, and McCarty. 
NO: 0. 
ABSENT: 3: Sanfilippo, Madigan, and Turner. 
THE MOTION CARRIED. 
 
I.  ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further discussion, the Planning and Zoning Board regular meeting adjourned at 8:51 pm. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 

Rachel Thiel  
Recording Secretary 
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